WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting of the FACULTY SENATE
Tuesday, 1 November 2005
4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
MEMBERS PRESENT: Mr. Adkins, Ms. Allen, Mr. Bennett, Mr. Clontz, Mr. DeVolder, Mr. Erdmann, Mr. Hall, Ms. Jelatis, Ms. Livingston-Webber, Ms. McCain, Mr. Meegan, Ms. Meloy, Mr. Miczo, Mr. Mors, Mr. Ness, Mr. Orwig, Mr. Rabchuk, Mr. Rock, Ms. Shouse, Ms. Sonnek, Mr. Thompson, Ms. Wolf

Ex-officio: Dale Hample, Parliamentarian; Joseph Rallo, Provost
MEMBERS ABSENT: None
GUESTS: Pat Anderson, Matt Davis, Chuck Malone, Polly Radosh, Chris Sutton, Lance Ternasky
I.

Consideration of Minutes
A. 18 October 2005



APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II.
Announcements
A.
Approvals from the President and Provost

1.
Approvals from the President
a.
Administrator Selection Procedures – Revision to Item 2.k. of the section entitled “Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, College of Business and Technology, College of Education and Human Services, College of Fine Arts and Communication, and University Libraries”



2.
Approvals from the Provost




a.
Requests for New Courses




i.
CS 305, Introduction to Computer Forensics, 3 s.h.





ii.
JOUR 428, The Press and Popular Culture, 3 s.h.

B.
Provost’s Report
Provost Rallo remarked that there was wonderful attendance at last Saturday’s football game.  The WIU Board of Trustees meets Friday; Provost Rallo stated they will be reviewing a number of items tied to the Strategic Plan.

The Provost announced that a telestars message will inform the campus community of Governor Blagojevich’s request that thermostats at state institutions be lowered to 68 degrees throughout the winter months, with the exception of homeless shelters and nursing/retirement homes.  The Provost stated that WIU’s administration is in agreement with this request.

C.
SGA Report
Matt Davis reported that SGA is in support of WIU offering Latin as a benefit to pre-law and pre-med students.  He stated that although legislation has previously been passed by SGA, the issue was not taken up by Student Services.  Mr. Davis asked for feedback from senators and received some affirmations of support, with Chairperson Rock stating he does not think faculty would object to a course in Latin being offered at Western.  It was suggested that SGA determine which faculty are already in a position to be able to offer a course on medical or legal Latin because there may be those resources already at the University.  
D.
Other Announcements
1. A Discussion of Salaries at WIU, in Comparison with Our Peer Group and Over Time, co-sponsored by Faculty Senate, Faculty Development, UPI, and the Western Organization for Women, will be held at 3:00 p.m. Thursday, November 10 in Horrabin Hall 78.  Faculty at the Macomb and Quad Cities campuses are invited to participate in the discussion, which will include panel members James Caldwell, Martha Klems, and Polly Radosh.
2. Nominating petitions are requested from tenured, full professors in the College of Business and Technology to fill a one-semester vacancy for Spring 2006 on the University Personnel Committee.  Petitions are due in the Faculty Senate office by November 3.  One petition has been received so far.
3. Andy Baker has been elected to represent the Department of Agriculture on the College of Business and Technology Dean Search Committee.  The Committee had its first meeting this week.

4. The Cultural Diversity Cadre will host a potluck dinner and discussion about movies and multiculturalism, led by J.Q. Adams and Janice Welsch, from 6:00-9:00 p.m. Friday, November 4 at the Alumni House.

5. Chairperson Rock asked if senators wish to have coffee offered during winter meetings.  Five senators indicated that they would drink coffee if it was offered.  Coffee is $10.50 a gallon through Sodexho.

6. The Phi Kappa Phi fall Distinguished Lecturer, Tom Helm, will speak at 4:00 p.m. Thursday, November 10 in Stipes Hall 121.  Professor Helm will speak on “Personal Responsibility and the Death of Distance.”
III.
Reports of Committees and Councils
A.
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction
(Patricia Anderson, Chair)

1. Request for  New Course
a.
WS 420, Race, Class, and Gender, 3 s.h.

Chairperson Anderson told senators that CCPI has approved cross-listing this course with African-American Studies and Sociology if it is approved by Faculty Senate.

NEW COURSE APPROVED


2.
Request for Change in Minor




a.
Geographic Information Systems




CHANGE IN MINOR APPROVED



3.
Request for Change in Major




a.
Geography




CHANGE IN MAJOR APPROVED
B.
Committee on Committees

(Kevin Hall, Acting Chair)

OTHER COMMITTEES:

Intellectual Property Oversight Committee

Yavuz Agan, Marketing/Finance



08
At-large

There were no further nominations.  Yavuz Agan was approved on the committee.
IV.
Old Business
A. Professor Emeritus Recognition
Senator Meloy investigated at Faculty Senate’s request inscribed bricks that could be used to recognize emeriti faculty.  She concluded that due to ease of acquisition in town and issues of transport for small numbers of paving stones, it would not be economical to work with a Quad Cities firm.  Lackey Monuments of Macomb provides black granite stones, such as those used by the Student Recreation Center, for $50 apiece lettered.  They also offer lettered gray granite for $35 each.  Red baked bricks, such as those at the war memorial in the LaHarpe city park, are available from Lackey Monuments for $25 each lettered.  Senator Meloy provided pictures of the bricks in LaHarpe and at the Rec Center, and an actual sample brick.  She pointed out that the paving stones in LaHarpe are discolored, perhaps by salt being used on them in winter.  Senators discussed where a brick walkway might be placed at the University, with the front of Sherman Hall being named as a possibility.  Senator Meloy pointed out that bricks would require more initial planning and more work each year, but would be a nice focal point for faculty recognition.
Faculty Senate Recording Secretary Annette Hamm presented information obtained locally from Engraving by Lin on plaques that could be used for recognition of emeriti faculty.  A 28”x35” plaque that would hold 270 names would cost $1,323 without engraving.  Engraving by Lin offers a ten percent discount for WIU.  It was estimated that this plaque would last approximately ten years since 24 faculty emeriti retired last year.  If plaques were to be obtained for hanging outside deans’ offices rather than centrally, much smaller plaques could be utilized.  Ms. Hamm told senators that of the 24 retirees in 2004-2005, 14 were housed in Arts and Sciences, five in Business and Technology, two each in Education and Human Services and Fine Arts and Communication, and one in University Libraries.  Senators noted that use of a plaque would be simpler than bricks and may provide more leeway for adding names over the years.  
In response to a question, Chairperson Rock clarified that the faculty emeriti recognition would be funded by the Provost’s office.

Motion: That Faculty Senate consider a plaque to recognize emeriti faculty (Orwig/Livingston-Webber)

Friendly amendment: That each college have its own plaque rather than one central location (Meegan)

Senators noted that since a yearly ceremony is planned to recognize emeriti faculty, it may pose difficulties if the plaques are in five different locations across campus.  It was also noted that if colleges are reconfigured, it would pose problems to remove names from one college’s plaque and transplant them to another.  Senators stated that it may be more meaningful to have the plaque in a central location, such as the University Union Prairie Lounge or Sherman Hall.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT WITHDRAWN
MOTION APPROVED  21 YES – 0 NO – 1 AB

Senator Thompson, who serves on the Campus Master Planning Pre-Planning Committee, said he would raise discussion regarding possible locations for the plaque.  Chairperson Rock stated he would contact University Union representatives to see if a wall would be available in the building.
V.
New Business
A. Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance

1. Surveys of President and Provost Should Be Online

Parliamentarian Hample told senators that they should consider the above statement to be a motion that has been seconded.  One senator asked if a faculty member could save a partially completed online survey and complete it later, but Senator Clontz stated this would likely not be possible.  Senator Thompson stated that probably the single largest concern for faculty is the issue of the privacy of their responses.  He said that since faculty would use their ecom accounts to access the survey, and only a subset of faculty are invited to respond, this would be one hurdle the Committee will need to overcome.  Senator Orwig stated that some trust must be placed in the faculty’s professional code of ethics so that those who do not receive the email inviting them to respond to the survey will not do so, and those who can access the survey do so only once.  Senator Clontz stated the time savings will be on the back end of the evaluation since currently the data is analyzed and compiled after all responses are received but with an online survey records will be automatically tabulated as they are entered, eliminating the data manipulation that was formerly done by hand.  In response to a question as to whether a faculty member would have the option of returning a hard copy of the survey, Senator Clontz said that the Committee would prefer not to offer that option unless they had to do so.
SENATOR LIVINGSTON-WEBBER CALLED THE QUESTION

MOTION TO CALL THE QUESTION APPROVED  22 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

ONLINE SURVEY APPROVED  22 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB 
B. Proposed Revision of Policy on Departmental Responsibilities 
Chairperson Rock thanked Senator Shouse for her work on the proposed policy revision.  He told senators there has been some concern expressed by department chairs who would like to provide input on the proposed revisions prior to a vote at Senate.  Senator Rock stated he wished, nevertheless, to solicit comments, concerns and questions from senators.  The revisions proposed by the Senate’s Executive Committee are:




Personnel of the Department Personnel:
The personnel of the department shall consist of the faculty, chairperson, and other academic staff., who, on the nomination of its chairperson, approval of the college dean, and approval of the Provost and President, Faculty are appointed or assigned to it the department by the Board of Trustees, at the nomination of its chairperson, approval of the college dean, the Academic Vice President, and the President.  Department chairs are appointed in accordance with the policy on Department Chair Responsibilities in the University Policy Manual.  





Voting Rights:
The faculty of the Department shall be persons holding full-time departmental appointments as instructors, assistant professors, associate professors, or professors.  All tenured and tenure track faculty shall be accorded voting rights within the department and its committees.  Other academic staff department personnel may be included in the department granted voting privileges, either in all department matters or on specific items of business, by approval of as approved by a majority of the department faculty. and the chairperson.  The voting rights of the department faculty shall be determined by the department.  




Chairperson:
Before the chairperson nominates any person for faculty rank in the department, the nomination must be approved in accordance with the established procedures of the Board of Trustees, the University, the college, and the department.  Every appointment shall be made on a merit basis.  The chairperson of the department, who serves as the chief representative of the department, shall be selected and reviewed in accordance with University policies.  The faculty should actively participate with the chairperson in the department decision-making process.  The chairperson should also be allowed the flexibility needed to provide academic leadership as well as efficient administration of the department. 

Chairperson Rock told senators that the most important piece of the proposed revision is clarification of who has voting rights in departments.  He noted that this became a problem during the LEJA chair search and could become a problem in other searches.  The current policy has not been revised in 32 years, and Chairperson Rock noted it is not entirely compatible with other recently revised University policies.  Provost Rallo pointed out that the first revised sentence under Voting Rights should specify “full-time tenured or tenure track faculty,” otherwise administrators who are also tenured faculty could vote in departments; this change was inadvertently omitted in the final revision so will be included.  

Senator Livingston-Webber stated that the proposed revision makes the status of instructors vary across campus depending upon the votes of individual departments, which would be a bad precedent.  She recommended, instead, that full-time faculty in Unit B be eligible to vote, which would then exclude instructors in their first year of teaching or who are contracted to teach one semester but not the next.  Senator Livingston-Webber concluded she would not like to see Faculty Senate establish differential status solely based upon what department an instructor is hired into.  Senator Mors agreed, pointing out that some departments are heavy with instructors who would be excluded from voting on issues that affect them or may be at the mercy of tenured and tenure track colleagues.  He added this could get into gate keeping issues or situations where the minority controls the fate of the majority by not allowing them to vote.  Senator Livingston-Webber also noted that faculty with split appointments would not be able to vote anywhere unless full-time department faculty gave them permission.  
Other senators argued that the responsibility to extend voting rights to Unit B faculty should rest with tenured and tenure track faculty.  Senator Thompson stated that if tenured and tenure track faculty do not have the responsibility to make a bad decision, they won’t have the responsibility to make the right decision.  He pointed out that the revised policy puts the onus on tenured and tenure track faculty to “do the right thing” but gives them the freedom to do the wrong thing.  But Senator Livingston-Webber responded that the “freedom to do the wrong thing” comes at the expense of Unit B faculty.  She stated that removing the option of bad decisions is one of the justifications for having any policy whatsoever. 
University Libraries chair Chuck Malone pointed out that the proposed revisions would also disenfranchise Library civil service employees.  He stated University Libraries have 14 Unit A faculty, two Unit B faculty, and 42 full-time civil service employees.  Library civil service employees are guaranteed in their constitution the right to two members on Library search committees, according to Chairperson Malone, and this has been followed for at least the past six years.  He pointed out that the University Strategic Plan encouraged shared governance between administration, faculty, and civil service/staff persons, that the Library has met that goal, and that he would not like to see this undermined by the proposed revision to departmental policies.
Senator Shouse stated that what was intended was to see what was in the original policy and what was needed to clarify it, but not to change what the policy was intended to mean originally.  Senator Wolf pointed out that the Executive Committee has not yet reviewed the entire policy but thought the voting rights section needed clarification; she stated more changes to the policy may come before Senate down the road.  Two senators expressed the opinion that the revised policy would eliminate the confusion that has existed in chair searches, but Chairperson Malone disagreed, unless this policy would make null and void the provost-signed constitution extant in the Library.  Senator DeVolder responded that looking at the voting rights of faculty and of civil service employees are two different issues, and if civil service are dealt with differently in the Library, that is a Library issue.
Senator Shouse noted that the chair’s role could be further clarified in the policy, particularly as regards voting: whether the chair should have veto power or be one additional vote, for instance.  In response to a question as to whether chairs would automatically be afforded a vote if they are tenured, Provost Rallo responded that new chairs are only being hired if they are academically qualified at the professional level, so they should be full academic members of the department.  But Senator Livingston-Webber stated that one could make a case that chairs are separate and distinct from faculty in the proposed policy, not having been nominated by a chairperson.

Motion: To seek input from the Chairs’ Council before taking action on the policy (DeVolder/Clontz)

MOTION APPROVED  22 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Senator Rabchuk noted that all persons interested in departments and their functions should participate in the discussion.  Provost Rallo, in response to a question, noted that under the UPI contract, faculty persons must be tenured within a department, so it may be a UPI issue as well.  

Motion: To suspend discussion of the issue (Clontz/Orwig)

MOTION APPROVED  21 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Faculty Senate will ask for input from the Chairs’ Council for the November 15 Senate meeting.
C. Proposed Revision of Policy on Academic Deans
Parliamentarian Hample explained that the recommendation from the Executive Committee that the paragraph on Selection in the Policy on Academic Deans be stricken should be considered a motion that has been seconded.  Chairperson Rock explained that the Executive Committee felt the paragraph below was superseded by the Administrator Selection Procedures approved by Faculty Senate in spring 2004.

Selection
Academic Deans shall be appointed by the President, following consideration of the recommendations of the Provost and the search and screening committee.  The committee shall be composed of representatives chosen by those constituencies most directly concerned with the duties and responsibilities of the prospective Dean.  The Provost shall determine the number of representatives on the search and screening committee from each constituency; and, moreover, the Provost may appoint not more than two additional members to the committee.  Accepted academic practices dictates that the President not appoint a Dean over the reasoned objections of the committee, stated in writing, unless there are sound professional reasons for doing so, which the President shall provide in writing.  The President shall inform the Western Illinois University Board of Trustees of the appointment of a Dean.

Responding to a question, Provost Rallo explained that President Goldfarb has wished to wait and submit a number of policy changes to the Board of Trustees at one time rather than piecemeal, which has prevented some duplicate policies from being removed.  
DELETION OF SPECIFIED SECTION IN POLICY APPROVED  22 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB 
Chairperson Rock told senators he will meet tomorrow with the Council of Illinois University Senates at Illinois State and requested that anyone who would like for him to bring up a specific issue let him know after today’s meeting.
Motion:  To adjourn (Clontz/Rabchuk)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:15 p.m.






Jean Wolf, Secretary







Annette Hamm







Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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